Global Crisis, Collective Solution: Addressing the Worldwide Nurse **Staffing Crisis**

A GLOBAL NURSES UNITED (GNU) REPORT MAY 2025



국제 간호사 연대

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

This report examines the global nurse staffing crisis affecting healthcare systems worldwide. Drawing on research from across the globe and the collective experiences of our member unions, we document how understaffing endangers both nurses and patients while undermining healthcare quality. The crisis manifests differently between regions—with the Global North experiencing workforce exodus due to poor conditions while the Global South struggles with severe resource limitations—but the root causes share common themes: undervaluation of nursing work, inadequate labor protections, technological disruption without proper oversight, and systemic disinvestment in public health infrastructure. This report details how organized collective action by nurses has proven most effective in securing meaningful reforms, particularly nurse-to-patient ratio legislation. We conclude that strengthening labor rights and empowering nurses to advocate for workplace improvements are essential components of any effective solution to the global nurse staffing crisis.



GLOBAL NURSE STAFFING CRISIS

Understaffing is an issue of key importance and concern to nurses around the globe.^{1,2} Numerous studies have pointed to understaffing as the critical problem affecting professional satisfaction, patient safety, and overall healthcare quality, including healthcare-associated infections across various countries around the world.^{3, 4, 5, 6} Higher nurse workloads across high-, middle-, and low-income countries were connected to in-hospital mortality, hospital-acquired infections, and medication errors among patients, as well as high levels of moral distress, needlestick and sharps injuries, absenteeism, and intention to leave their job among nurses across all countries.⁷

The nurse staffing crisis manifests differently in countries around the world, with particularly notable differences between the Global North and the Global South. In the Global North, the staffing crisis primarily centers around nurses leaving the workforce due to poor working conditions and moral distress, while the Global South faces significant challenges including underfunding, limited and failing infrastructure, very few health care professionals, and a high burden of infectious diseases and maternal/child health issues due to a severe lack of resources and social inequities.⁸

Documentation of the staffing crisis abounds. Across Sub-Saharan Africa, one study found that while the density of nurses and midwives increased dramatically between 2004 and 2013 (from 5.6 to 12.44 per 10,000 population), the trend did not continue into following years.⁹ Given that nurses are fundamental to providing health education in this part of the world, the numbers above are particularly stark.¹⁰ Similarly, a survey across eight European hospitals in four countries highlighted the issue of nurses' intentions to leave their hospitals or profession, with nurses in the Netherlands having the highest intention.¹¹ In the Philippines, approximately 4,500 public hospital openings are unfilled due to low pay, long hours, and a lack of benefits.¹² Canada,¹³ the United States,¹⁴ Greece,¹⁵ the United Kingdom,^{16,17} Brazil,¹⁸ South Africa,¹⁹ China,²⁰ Vietnam, Malaysia, Thailand, Singapore,²¹ and Japan²² are just a few of the numerous countries around the world that have also documented the issue of nurse understaffing.

This crisis is not without a solution. A significant number of studies have found that minimum nurse-to-patient ratio policies effectively improve nurse staffing levels and health and safety for both patients and nurses.^{23,24,25} While we enthusiastically support this policy approach, we are cognizant that policy proposals and research alone will not be enough to push governments to help improve the nurse staffing crisis. For decades, numerous international organizations such as the International Labor Organization,^{26,27} World Health Organization,^{28,29} and International Council of Nurses³⁰ have proposed policy solutions to address the problem, garnering little voluntary movement from governments and industry. Organized pressure and collective demands are needed from nurses, healthcare workers, and patients to ensure that basic protections and reforms are passed into law.

Understaffing touches many aspects of health and safety for nurses and patients alike. Resolving this global crisis is essential to nurses' ability to protect, advocate, and provide the highest quality care to our patients.

WORKING CONDITIONS MUST IMPROVE

There is no shortage of nurses willing and ready to care for our communities; instead, there is a shortage of safe and supportive working conditions available to current and future nurses. Across the globe, countries have experienced increases in infectious disease, workplace violence, and other workplace safety issues that threaten both the recruitment and retention of their nurses. When considering the detailed nature of nursing work combined with these challenges, it is unsurprising that nursing sees a regular exodus of workers from the profession.



As a caring profession with a distinct gender disparity, nurses must fight to be appropriately valued in both concrete remuneration and public perception. The impact of working under unsafe and understaffed conditions on nurses is dire and a major contributor to high turnover rates. A significant body of research has documented the high rates and significant toll on nurses, often categorizing the impact as "burnout." For example, studies from the United States, Europe, and the Philippines showed that burnout was among the primary reasons nurses left the profession.^{31,32,33,34} However, burnout as a concept only captures a portion of the impact on the worker and, by definition, places the expectation on the worker to comply with the employer's demands. Instead, "moral distress" and "moral injury" are much more accurate terms that describe the extent of the injustice workers suffer.³⁵ Moral injury is the deleterious long-term, emotional, psychological, behavioral, spiritual, and/or social effects that result from being placed in situations where one is unable to do what one knows to be right because of situational or institutional constraints.³⁵ Understaffing is a major contributor to moral distress and injury among nurses.³⁶ Research has found that nurses working in healthy work environments with adequate staffing and resources had higher job satisfaction and lower levels of moral distress.³⁷

Nurses require and furthermore deserve to conduct our skilled, lifesaving work under safe conditions. Nursing unions are key to enacting this vital security. Health care administrators are not poised to prioritize the diverse workplace needs of nurses, and organized nurses challenge their common assumption that workers are mere numbers in a formula designed to control costs and produce profits. By advocating for strong, enforceable contracts and empowering those without power, organized nurses all over the world have transformed what quality healthcare truly looks like and are foremost experts on concrete improvements to working conditions.

WORKPLACE VIOLENCE CANNOT CONTINUE

Workplace violence in the healthcare sector is a devastatingly common global trend. A joint report produced by WHO, ILO, PSI, and ICN in 2002 clearly defines workplace violence as "incidents where staff are abused, threatened or assaulted in circumstances related to their work, including commuting to and from work, involving an explicit or implicit challenge to their safety, well-being or health".³⁸ This is not the earliest mention of workplace violence in academic literature; that would be 1992, when Lipscomb and Love make note of workplace violence as an 'emerging' concern in the healthcare field.³⁹ In 2025, workplace violence is no longer an emerging concern; rather, it has become a prevailing one. Twenty-three years after the publication of international guidelines to prevent and address workplace violence, nurses continue to suffer mental, physical, and emotional violence with alarming regularity. For example, between eight and thirty-eight percent of health care workers suffer physical violence at some point in their career.⁴⁰

We do not need further proof that this is a proliferating international problem, nor are we lacking frameworks we can use to end workplace violence. We know that safe staffing levels, early medical assessment and intervention, and appropriate physical security measures (such as alarm systems, office layouts, etc.) all contribute to preventing workplace violence.⁴¹ Further steps to prevent violence can include safety plans developed with employee involvement that are specific to each unit and/or level of care, as well as other culturally specific and sensitive interventions unique to each country.

The ways to achieve the elimination of workplace violence are as varied as our global society's viewpoints, but each possible choice has something in common: the knowledge that violence against workers is unacceptable. Equally unacceptable, however, are solutions that center punitive and punishing measures toward patients. Patients are often experiencing disease processes that affect their cognition, mobility, and general wellbeing.⁴² Penalizing patients for behavior resulting



from their illness is a reactive measure insufficient to combat violence, as is placing blame on nursing staff for patient behavior. While patients are a common source of workplace violence, they are far from the only source and thus it is crucial to center solutions on the systemic and structural issues that foment violence across the globe.

Furthermore, it cannot be overstated that understaffing greatly increases the risk of workplace violence in health care facilities. Nurses who face high levels of time pressure and frequent interruptions—common impacts of understaffing—were nearly twice as likely to experience workplace violence.⁴³ Correspondingly, research into prevention has shown that improved staffing levels effectively reduce workplace violence rates.⁴⁴ Preventing workplace violence is an essential part of ending the nurse staffing crisis and protecting nurse and patient safety.

INFECTIOUS DISEASE PREVENTION MUST BE PRIORITIZED

Global Nurses United (GNU) released a proposal that demonstrates climate change has deleterious health impacts,⁴⁵ and within the encroaching specter of climate change stands a particularly well-known aggressor: infectious disease. Human pathogenic diseases easily escalate due to the effects of climate change, which brings people and pathogens into closer contact, increases the rate of growth of many microorganisms, and expands the reach of disease-carrying vectors such as mosquitoes and ticks.^{46,47,48} This, in turn, places an increased demand on the global nursing workforce to care for individuals exposed to these pathogens as infectious diseases are often virulent and can require multiple acute interventions.

Nurses are thus exposed to a disproportionate amount of infectious disease. Nurses have always cared for patients with infectious diseases, ready to spring into action to protect our patients during outbreaks. But too often health care employers have imposed an expectation that we will put ourselves in harm's way without the necessary protections to keep us safe and free from infection. The impacts on nurses and families have been staggering—in just the first 15 months of the Covid pandemic it is estimated that at least 150,000 health workers died globally from Covid-19, an astonishing loss of life and expertise.⁴⁹ It is crucial for the safety and survival of nurses everywhere that proper education, training, and personal protective equipment are made available by hospitals, governments, and other resource-rich bodies.

Safe staffing is also an essential measure to protect nurses and patients from infectious diseases. Only with safe staffing can infectious patients be effectively screened and promptly isolated and cared for to limit the spread of infectious diseases. Safe staffing is essential to give nurses the time to properly don and doff personal protective equipment and follow essential safety protocols as caring for patients with infectious diseases can required additional time.^{50,51} Indeed, research has found that nurses had 62% lower odds of sustaining a needlestick injury in hospitals with better staffing⁵² and that nurse staffing was an independent predictor of nurse mucocutaneous exposures.⁵³ Protecting nurses and patients from infectious diseases is an essential part of confronting the nurse staffing crisis and protecting nurse and patient safety.

NURSES DESERVE BETTER WORKING HOURS & REMUNERATION

As the largest contingent of healthcare workers on the global stage,⁵⁴ nurses have a unique ability to improve the health of all nations and their people through nursing care. Nursing care includes a multitude of different skilled tasks that take intentional and intelligent effort to apply, such as head-to-toe assessments or evaluating a patient's tolerance for a procedure. Nurses are often portrayed as handholding healers, and to some extent this is true; handholding and healing are benefits



that patients receive from nursing care, but it is important to acknowledge these come alongside advanced and specific medical knowledge applied consistently to the patient's daily care. It is more than care and compassion; it is talent and science.

Nurses often suffer from the public perception of our work as care work, the quality and necessity of which can be difficult to quantify due to its nature.⁵⁵ Indeed, nurses continue to be undercompensated for the intensity and length of the workload they manage. Nurses operate across a variety of schedules, with a common work structure consisting of scheduled shifts that range from 8 up to 16 hours at a time. There is no global standard, which is understandable given the disparate needs of different countries; however, it primes healthcare administrations to encroach upon employees in areas where legislation and labor laws are weak. Nurses are often urged to work longer hours to the detriment of patient care and our own flourishing,⁵⁶ while systemic solutions to improve nursing retention such as increased pay and benefits or union membership are discouraged in favor of profit generation. Nurses such as Rama Devi in India, who collapsed and died from cardiac arrest attributed to work-related stress,⁵⁷ deserve to work a job without suffering that could induce their life's end. People often observe that healthcare is life or death for patients, but nowhere should it be considered normal for healthcare workers to face their own death while conducting patient care.

TECHNOLOGY CANNOT REPLACE NURSING JUDGMENT

Globally, the health care industry and governments have pushed for the rapid expansion of technology as a false solution to the understaffing crisis of their own making. As a result, nurses must increasingly contest against employers that use artificial intelligence (AI) and algorithmic systems to substitute nurses' clinical judgment and experience, as well as platforms and applications to deregulate the profession and instead implement exploitative work models.

No technology can replace nurses' professional judgment and clinical experience, yet nurses must increasingly contend with the health care industry's devaluation of our professional practice through the adoption of AI and other algorithmic technologies. Across the globe, health care employers, together with technology corporations, have promised that these AI systems can "optimize" operations in staffing and scheduling, clinical prediction, remote patient monitoring, as well as automated charting and note-taking.⁵⁸ However, when employers use these substandard systems to substitute direct care, they risk creating disparate impacts by reducing nurse staffing, devaluing nursing care, and thus degrading patient care.⁵⁹

The health care industry has also sought to eliminate nurses' rights and benefits by pushing exploitative work models through the use of platform and app-based technology. Gig platforms and applications promise nurses flexibility in scheduling and independence in both the Global North and South.⁶⁰ These models increase precarity by eliminating labor and social protections and misclassifying nurses as independent contractors instead of workers. These platforms are not technological innovations, but rather instruments to thwart labor protections, designed to strip nurses of our rights as workers, including the right to organize and form a union.

Moreover, these platforms practice what legal scholar Veena Dubal has termed algorithmic wage discrimination.⁶¹ In violation of the basic principle of equal pay for equal work, these platforms pay workers different wages for the same work based on algorithms designed to find the lowest wage workers are willing to accept. Platform algorithms determine wages based on previous assignments, how often nurses bid on shifts, and even how much credit card or other kinds of debt nurses might hold.⁶² The platforms deliver flexibility and control only for employers, not nurses who receive lower wages after paying platform fees, no unemployment benefits, and in some cases liability for losses or damages through indemnification clauses.



As healthcare employers use technology to undermine nurses' professional practice and workers' rights, nurses continue to advocate for a central role in decisions about technology, patient care, and working conditions.

LABOR RIGHTS ARE CRUCIAL

GNU recognizes that nurses are subject to differing and diverse forces based on our relative position in the global economy. The kind of working conditions a nurse faces are heavily shaped by the legacies of colonialism and other persistent inequities between the Global North and South that still structure vulnerability to climate crisis, migration patterns that steer nurses out of our home countries, and the available resources for health care in any given country or region. Nurses in different regions of the world face very different conditions with regards to the bargaining power we are able to harness in service to our patients and our profession. It nevertheless remains true that organizing and building worker power is the primary driver of change for nurses' ability to improve our working conditions, including the pivotal issue of staffing. Extending and safeguarding nurses' labor protections and our right to bargain collectively will therefore be of paramount importance in addressing the global staffing crisis.

As this report has shown, nurses irrespective of location are impacted by this crisis, the effects and severity of which play out differently depending upon the country and region. Rates of workplace violence are higher in nursing units with inadequate staffing, and patients are more likely to become agitated in crowded units; in turn, the experience of workplace violence directly impacts nurses' decision of whether to remain in the profession, which further worsens the crisis. Understaffed facilities are also prime causes of moral distress, which contributes to nurses leaving the profession. Even nurses' vulnerability to infectious disease is mediated by staffing levels, as safe staffing is the underlying foundation for other measures to be implemented properly. Safe staffing ensures that patients can be triaged, screened, and isolated quickly; that patients can receive interventions and treatments in a timely fashion; that health care workers have the time to properly don PPE; and unsafe staffing is significantly associated with increased rates of needlestick injury and blood and body fluid exposures.^{51,63}

While there are multiple compounding causes for the crisis that require equally complex strategies for redress, GNU asserts the primacy of building the collective power of nurses to effectuate change in our own working conditions from the ground up through organizing, advocacy, and global solidarity. History has proven that only the collective organizing and concerted action of working nurses can secure the workplace protections necessary to confront these staffing issues and other working conditions related to them, and to prevent nurses from having to leave the profession for their own safety and wellbeing. Often measures such as investments in education are a welcome and necessary means of bringing more nurses into the global workforce, but they do not inherently give nurses the power to advocate for rights and safety for ourselves and our patients once in the profession.

Indeed, while further research will be crucial in illuminating how differently the staffing crisis affects care workers in different parts of the world, nurses cannot simply rely on the goodwill of employers or state governments to address the implications of this research, nor can we wait on the self-initiative of policymakers to protect our workplaces. Strong labor protections secured at both the national and the global level are needed to facilitate nurses' ability to mobilize our collective interests through tools such as grass roots organizing, collective bargaining, and the right to strike for the protection of our patients and profession.



Notably, nurse-to-patient staffing ratios have been won through persistent collective organizing and nurses exercising their protected rights, whether through legislation or collective bargaining. California secured the first comprehensive ratios law in 1999 (implemented 2004), establishing standards across all unit settings in both public and private hospitals statewide. Other successes include Victoria, Australia (collective agreement, 2000; legislation, 2015), South Korea (ICU ratios, 2018), British Columbia, Canada (2023), and most recently France (2024, implementation by 2027). Despite their proven effectiveness, these hard-won ratios face continual challenges from health industry stakeholders seeking rollbacks and exemptions, requiring ongoing vigilance and mobilization from nurses' unions to defend and strengthen these vital patient safety protections. This global pattern demonstrates that labor power is essential to securing and maintaining meaningful staffing reforms.

Fixing the global nurse staffing crisis will require more than education and investment: it will require strengthening labor rights and protections for nurses and all workers. This means one of the key challenges to addressing the current staffing crisis is the increasingly aggressive global assault on labor. Across the world, we are witnessing unprecedented attacks against labor that strip nurses and other workers of hard-won rights and protections. Autocratic leaders and far-right factions have moved to take away workers' right to organize a union and have deprived already unionized workers of their legal right to bargain collectively.^{64,65}

The right to associate through labor organization is a foundational pillar of democracy. It is therefore no surprise that we are seeing an escalating attack on workers' labor rights unfold alongside many national governments' intensifying attacks against freedom of speech and the right to protest and demonstrate.⁶⁴ Such hostile conditions present enormous obstacles to nurses' and other workers' struggle to build industrial power and advocate for better working conditions. Addressing the nurse staffing crisis will therefore require confronting this global assault on labor. GNU will continue to combat these anti-worker attacks by further strengthening the international alliances that uplift the voice of working nurses and broaden the reach of our collective power.



References

- 1. International Council of Nurses Policy Brief. 2021. *The Global Nursing Shortage and Nurse Retention*. <u>https://www.icn.ch/sites/default/files/inline-files/ICN%20Policy%20Brief_Nurse%20Shortage%20and%20Retention.pdf</u>
- 2. Tamata, Adel Tutuo and Masoud Mohammadnezhad. 2022. "A Systematic Review Study on the Factors Affecting Shortage of Nursing Workforce in Hospitals." *Nursing Open.* 10(3):1247-1257.
- Brooks Carthon JM, Brom H, McHugh M, Sloane DM, Berg R, Merchant R, Girotra S, Aiken LH.2021. <u>"Better nurse staffing</u> is associated with survival for black patients and diminishes racial disparities in survival after in-hospital cardiac arrests." *Medical Care.* 59(2):169-176.
- 4. Needleman, Jack, Jianfang Liu, Jinjing Shang, Elaine L. Larson, and Patricia Stone. 2020. "Association of Registered Nurse and Nursing Support Staffing with Inpatient Hospital Mortality." *BMJ Quality & Safety.* 29:10-18.
- 5. Simonetti M, Cerón C, Galiano A, Lake ET, Aiken LH. 2022. <u>"Hospital work environment, nurse staffing and missed care in Chile: A cross-sectional observational study.</u>" *Journal of Clinical Nursing.* 31(17-18):2518-2529.
- 6. Jingjing, Shang, Jack Needleman, Jianfang Liu, Elaine Larson, and Patricia Stone. 2019. "Nurse Staffing and Healthcare-Associated Infection, Unit-Level Analysis." *Journal of Nursing Administration.* 49(5):260-265.
- 7. Assaye, Ashagre Molla, Richard Wiechula, Timothy Schultz, and Rebecca Feo. 2021. "Impact of Nurse Staffing on Patient and Nurse Workforce Outcomes in Acute Care Settings in Low- and Middle-Income Countries: A Systematic Review." *JBI Evidence Synthesis.* 19(4):751-793.
- 8. Buchan, James. 2002. "Global Nursing Shortages: Are Often a Symptom of Wider Health System or Societal Ailments." *BMj.* 324(7340):751-752.
- 9. <u>Saralegui-Gainza, Amaia, Nelia Soto-Ruiz, Paula Escalada-Hernández, Adriana Arregui-Azagra, Cristina García-Vivar, and Leticia San Martín-Rodríguez</u>. 2021. "Density of Nurses and Midwives in Sub-Saharan Africa: Trends Analysis Over the Period 2004 2016." *Journal of Nursing Management*. <u>https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1111/jonm.13472</u>
- Guilamo-Ramos, V., Thimm-Kaiser, M., Benzekri, A., Hidalgo, A., Lanier, Y., Tlou, S., de Lourdes Rosas López, M., Soletti, A. B., & Hagan, H. 2021. "Nurses at the frontline of public health emergency preparedness and response: Lessons learned from the HIV/AIDS pandemic and emerging infectious disease outbreaks." *Lancet Infectious Diseases*. 18. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S1473-3099(20)30983-X</u>
- Enea, Marco, Laura Maniscalco, Neeltje de Vries, Anke Boone, Olivia Lavreysen, Kamil Baranski, Silvana Miceli, Alessandra Savatteri, Walter Mazzucco, Santo Fruscione, Malgorzata Kowalska, Peter de Winter, Szymon Szemik, Lode Godderis, Domenica Matranga. 2024. "Exploring the Reasons Behind Nurses' Intentions to Leave their Hospital or Profession: A Cross-Sectional Survey." International Journal of Nursing Studies Advances. <u>https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/ article/pii/S2666142X24000596</u>
- 12. Asia Pacific Foundation of Canada. 2023. "Exodus of Filipino Nurses Abroad Prompts Plan to Hire Unlicensed Nurses." <u>https://www.asiapacific.ca/publication/exodus-filipino-nurses-abroad-prompts-plan-hire-unlicensed#:%E2%88%BC:text=The%20Takeaway.in%20nearly%204%2C500%20unfilled%20positions</u>
- 13. Baumann, Andrea and Mary Crea-Arsenio. 2023. "The Crisis in the Nursing Labour Market: Canadian Policy Perspectives." *Healthcare.* 11(13):1954. doi: 10.3390/healthcare11131954
- Aiken, Linda H., Douglas M. Sloane, Matthew D. McHugh, Colleen A. Pague, and Karen B. Lasater. 2023. "A Repeated Cross-Sectional Study of Nurses Immediately Before and During the Covid-19 Pandemic: Implications for Action." *Nursing Outlook*. 71(1):101903.
- 15. Tovima.com. 2025. "Greek Hospitals Stretched Thin: Staffing Woes & Packed Wards." <u>https://www.tovima.com/society/greek-hospitals-stretched-thin-staffing-woes-packed-wards/</u>
- 16. Burki, Talha. 2023. "The Nursing Crisis: It is About More than Just Pay." *The Lancet Respiratory Medicine*. 11(5):411-413. https://www.thelancet.com/journals/lanres/article/PIIS2213-2600(23)00077-2/fulltext
- 17. Dynamic Health Staff. 2024. "The UK's Looming Nurse Shortage Crisis in 2024." <u>https://dynamichealthstaff.com/blog/</u> <u>the-uks-looming-nurse-shortage-crisis-in-2024/</u>
- 18. Bonfim, Daiana, Ana Carolina Cintra Nunes Mafra, Danielle da Costa Palacio, and Talita Rewa. 2022. "Assessment of Staffing Needs for Registered Nurses and Licensed Practical Nurses at Primary Care Unites in Brazil using Workload Indicators of Staffing Needs (WISN) Method." *Human Resources for Health.* 19(1).
- 19. Department of Health, Republic of South Africa. 2024. "Report on Nursing Workforce Shortage: The Nursing Cluster Perspective." <u>https://www.health.gov.za/wp-content/uploads/2024/12/Report-Nursing-Workforce-Shortage-1.pdf</u>
- 20. Yin, Lihong, Liwen Qiu, and Guozhou Zhang. 2024. "Past and Present of Registered Nurse in China." medRXiv.
- 21. Hospital Management Asia. 2024. "Snapshot of Nursing Supply and Demand in ASEAN." <u>https://www.hospitalmanagementasia.com/talent-skills/snapshot-of-nursing-supply-and-demand-in-asean/#:-:text=The%20</u> WHO%20forecasts%20a%20shortage.nursing%20training%20are%20not%20made.
- 22. Efendi, Ferry, Eka Mishbahatul Mar'ah Has, Rifky Ocatvaia Pradipta, Grace Solely Houghty, Hisaya Oda, and Yuko Tsujita. 2025. International Journal of Nursing Sciences. 12(1):3-11.
- McHugh, Matthew D., Linda H. Aiken, Douglas M. Sloane, Carol Windsor, Clint Douglas, and Patsy Yates. 2021. "Effects of Nurse-to-Patient Ratio Legislation on Nurse Staffing and Patient Mortality, Readmissions, and Length of Stay: A Prospective Study in a Panel of Hospitals." *Lancet.* 1905:1913. <u>https://pmc.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/articles/PMC8408834/</u>



- Byron, Carlisle, Anjali Perera, Sonja E. Stutzman, Shelley Brown-Cleere, Aatika Parwaiz, and DaiWai Olson. 2020. "Efficacy of Using Available Data to Examine Nurse Staffing Ratios and Quality of Care Metrics." *Journal of Neuroscience Nursing*. 52(2):78-83.
- 25. McHugh, Matthew D., Linda H. Aiken, Carol Windsor, Clint Douglas, and Patsy Yates. 2020. "Case for Hospital Nurseto-Patient Ratio Legislation in Queensland, Australia Hospitals: An Observational Study." *BMJ Open.* 10:e036264 doi: 10.1136/bmjopen-2019-036264
- 26. International Labor Organization. (1977, June 21). R157 Nursing Personnel Recommendation, 1977 (no. 157). Recommendation R157 - Nursing Personnel Recommendation, 1977 (No. 157). <u>https://normlex.ilo.org/dyn/nrmlx_en/f?p=NORMLEXPUB%3A12100%3A0%3A%3AN0%3A%3AP12100_INSTRUMENT_ID%3A312495</u>
- 27. International Labor Organization. (2018). "Decent Working Time for Nursing Personnel: Critical for Worker Well-being and Quality Care." https://www.ilo.org/sites/default/files/wcmsp5/groups/public/@ed_dialogue/@sector/documents/publication/wcms_655277.pdf
- 28. World Health Organization. (2020, April 7). "Who and partners call for urgent investment in nurses." *World Health Organization*. <u>https://www.who.int/news/item/07-04-2020-who-and-partners-call-for-urgent-investment-in-nurses</u>
- 29. ICN. (2021, November 4). "World Health Organization and International Labour Organization leaders call for investment and decent work for nurses." <u>https://www.icn.ch/sites/default/files/inline-files/PR 66 Tedros Guy Ryder FINAL FR.pdf</u> <u>https://www.icn.ch/sites/default/files/2023-04/PS_C_%20Evidence%20based%20safe%20nurse%20staffing_1.pdf</u>
- 30. U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics. (2025, April 2). "Table 1. National Employment and wage data from the Occupational Employment and wage statistics survey by occupation, May 2024 2024 A01 results." U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics. https://www.bls.gov/news.release/ocwage.t01.htm
- 31. Aiken, Linda H., Karen B. Lasater, and Douglas M. Stone. 2023. "Physician and Nurse Well-being and Preferred Interventions to Address Burnout in Hospital Practice: Factors Associated with Turnover, Outcomes, and Patient Safety." JAMA Health Forum. http://jamanetwork.com/journals/jama-health-forum/fullarticle/2807049?utm_source=jps&utm_ medium=email&utm_campaign=author_alert-jamanetwork&utm_content=author-author_engagement&utm_term=1m
- 32. Enea, Marco, Laura Maniscalco, Neeltje de Vries, Anke Boone, Olivia Lavreysen, Kamil Baranski, Silvana Miceli, Alessandra Savatteri, Walter Mazzucco, Santo Fruscione, Malgorzata Kowalska, Peter de Winter, Szymon Szemik, Lode Godderis, Domenica Matranga. 2024. "Exploring the Reasons Behind Nurses' Intentions to Leave their Hospital or Profession: A Cross-Sectional Survey." International Journal of Nursing Studies Advances. <u>https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S2666142X24000596</u>
- 33. Alibudbud, Rowalt. 2023. "Addressing the Burnout and Shortage of Nurses in the Philippines." SAGE Open Nursing. https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/10.1177/23779608231195737
- 34. Donahue, A. (2021, September 27). "Deadly Shame: Redressing the Devaluation of Registered Nurse Labor Through Pandemic Equity." *National Nurses United*. <u>https://www.nationalnursesunited.org/campaign/deadly-shame-report</u>
- 35. Rabin, S., Kika, N., Lamb, D., Murphy, D., Am Stevelink, S., Williamson, V., Wessely, S., & Greenberg, N. (2023, August 16). "Moral injuries in healthcare workers: What causes them and what to do about them?" *Journal of Healthcare Leadership.* <u>https://pmc.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/articles/PMC10440078/</u>
- 36. Hiler, C.A., R.L. Hickman, Jr., et al., "Predictors of Moral Distress in a US Sample of Critical Care Nurses," *American Association of Critical-Care Nurses*, 2018, 27(1): 59-66.
- International Labor Office, International Council of Nurses, World Health Organization, Public Services International. (2002). "Framework Guidelines for Addressing Workplace Violence in the Healthcare Sector." <u>https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/9221134466</u>
- Lipscomb, J. A., & Love, C. C. (1992). "Violence Toward Healthcare Workers: An Emerging Occupational Hazard." AAOHN Journal : Official Journal of the American Association of Occupational Health Nurses, 40(5), 219–228.
- 39. U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics. (2020, April). "Workplace violence in healthcare, 2018." U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics. https://www.bls.gov/iif/factsheets/workplace-violence-healthcare-2018.htm#:-:text=From%202011%20to%20 2018%2C%20there%20were%20156%20workplace%20homicides%20to%20private%20healthcare%20workers%2C%20 averaging%20about%2020%20each%20year
- 40. World Health Organization. (n.d.). "Preventing violence against health workers." *World Health Organization*. <u>https://www.who.int/activities/preventing-violence-against-health-workers</u>
- National Nurses United. (2021, February). "Injury to None: Preventing Workplace Violence to Protect Health Care Workers and Their Patients." <u>https://www.nationalnursesunited.org/sites/default/files/nnu/documents/0221_HS_WPV_InjuryToNone_Brief.pdf</u>
- 42. Estryn-Behar, M., B. van der Heijden, et al., "Violence risks in nursing--results from the European 'NEXT' Study," *Occup Med*, 2008, 58(2): 107-14.
- 43. Magnavita, N., 2011, "Violence prevention in a small-scale psychiatric unit: program planning and evaluation," *Int J Occup Environ Health*, 17(4): 336-44.
- 44. National Nurses United. (2024, February). "High and Rising Rates of Workplace Violence and Employer Failure to Implement Effective Prevention Strategies is Contributing to the Staffing Crisis." <u>https://www.nationalnursesunited.org/sites/default/files/nnu/documents/0224_Workplace_Violence_Report.pdf</u>



- 45. Global Nurses United. (2023). "Global Nurses' Proposal to Address the Health Impacts of Climate Change." <u>https://www.nationalnursesunited.org/sites/default/files/nnu/documents/1123_01_ENG_COP28_GNU_Statement.pdf</u>
- Mora, C., McKenzie, T., Gaw, I. M., Dean, J. M., von Hammerstein, H., Knudson, T. A., Setter, R. O., Smith, C. Z., Webster, K. M., Patz, J. A., & Franklin, E. C. (2022). "Over Half of Known Human Pathogenic Diseases Can Be Aggravated By Climate Change." *Nature Climate Change*, 12(9), 869–875. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41558-022-01426-1</u>
- 47. Yu Geng et al. "Anthropogenic activity and climate change exacerbate the spread of pathogenic bacteria in the environment." *Sci.Adv.* 11,eads4355 (2025). DOI:10.1126/sciadv.ads4355
- Thomson, M. C., & Stanberry, L. R. (2022). "Climate Change and Vectorborne Diseases." New England Journal of Medicine, 387(21), 1969–1978. <u>https://doi.org/10.1056/nejmra2200092</u>
- 49. World Health Organization. (2021, October 20). "Health and care worker deaths during COVID-19." *World Health Organization*. <u>https://www.who.int/news/item/20-10-2021-health-and-care-worker-deaths-during-covid-19</u>
- 50. Hessels, A.J., A.M. Kelly, et al., "Impact of infectious exposures and outbreaks on nurse and infection preventionist workload," *Am J Infection Control*, 2019, 47(6): 623-7.
- 51. Hessels, A.J., T. Wurmser, "Relationship among safety culture, nursing care, and Standard Precautions adherence," *AJIC*, 2020, 48: 340-1.
- 52. Cho, E., H. Lee, et al., "Factors associated with needlestick and sharp injuries among hospital nurses: A cross-sectional questionnaire survey," *Int J Nurs Stud*, July 2012.
- 53. Hessels, A.J., J. Guo, et al., "Impact of patient safety climate on infection prevention practices and healthcare worker and patient outcomes," *AJIC*, 2023, 51: 482-9.
- 54. World Health Organization. (2016). "Strengthening the nursing and midwifery agenda globally." *World Health Organization*. <u>https://www.who.int/activities/strengthening-the-nursing-and-midwifery-agenda-globally</u>
- 55. Folbre, Nancy. (2017, July 6). The Care Penalty and Gender Inequality. In: Susan L. Averett, Laura M. Argys, and Saul D. Hoffman (eds), The Oxford Handbook of Women and the Economy, Oxford Handbooks. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/oxfordhb/9780190628963.013.24</u>
- 56. Stimpfel, A. W., & Aiken, L. H. (2013). "Hospital staff nurses' shift length associated with safety and quality of care." Journal of Nursing Care Quality, 28(2), 122–129. <u>https://doi.org/10.1097/NCQ.0b013e3182725f09</u>
- 57. The Times of India. (2024, August 30). "'Overworked' PwD nurse dies of heart attack." *The Times of India*. <u>https://</u> timesofindia.indiatimes.com/city/hyderabad/pwd-nurse-dies-of-heart-attack-due-to-overwork-and-stress-in-hyderabadmedical-college/articleshow/112907498.cms
- 58. Cleveland Clinic. (2024). "How AI Is Being Used to Benefit Your Healthcare." <u>https://health.clevelandclinic.org/ai-in-healthcare;</u>

While these corporations are based in the Global North, proponents are pushing adoption of these technologies in developing countries as well. Stanford Medicine. (2025). Generative AI for health in Iow & middle income countries. Acknowledging funding from Meta. <u>https://indd.adobe.com/view/publication/65c53fb2-708f-4d24-a389-52a67e633e66/u27v/publication-web-resources/pdf/Stanford_SCDH_GenAlWhitepaper_V18.pdf.</u>

- 59. See Joshi, M., Mecklai, K., Rozenblum, R., & Samal, L. (2022). "Implementation Approaches and Barriers for Rule-Based and Machine Learning-Based Sepsis Risk Prediction Tools: A Qualitative Study." *JAMIA open*, 5(2), ooac022.
- 60. Alanezi, F., & Alanzi, T. (2020). "A gig mHealth Economy Framework: Scoping Review of Internet Publications." *JMIR mHealth and uHealth*, 8(1), e14213;
- 61. Reem, A. D. (2022). "Investigating the Feasibility of Applying the Gig Economy Framework in the Nursing Profession Towards the Saudi Arabian Vision 2030." *Informatics in Medicine Unlocked*, 30, 100921.
- 62. Dubal, V. (2023). "On Algorithmic Wage Discrimination." Columbia Law Review, 123(7), 1929-1992.
- 63. Clarke, S.P., J.L. Rockett, et al., "Organizational Climate, Staffing, and Safety Equipment as Predictors of Needlestick Injuries and Near-misses in Hospital Nurses," *AJIC*, 2002, 30(4): 207-16.
- 64. 2024 ITCU Global Rights Index. https://www.ituc-csi.org/global-rights-index
- 65. Executive Order No. 14251, 3 C.F.R. 14553 (2025). <u>https://www.whitehouse.gov/presidential-actions/2025/03/exclusions-from-federal-labor-management-relations-programs/</u>



10